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Patron: Emeritus Professor Alan Robson AM, CitWA 

 

U3A (UWA) ANNUAL GENERAL MEETING 

The U3A (UWA) Annual General Meeting will be held 
on Sunday 12 April 2015 in the State Library Theatre 
commencing at 1.45 pm. Full details of the Notice of 
Meeting, Agenda and Financial Papers are shown on 
pages 9-12. Please remember to have at least the 
quorum of 10% of your Region’s financial members 
at the meeting. Please lodge a Proxy Form if you 
cannot attend. 

Professor David Black will address the meeting 
following the formal proceedings. The title of his talk 
will be “People, Politics and Power – A Personal 
Perspective”. Professor Black is a Western Australian 
historian. He has lectured and written extensively on 
Australian and Western Australian history, especially 
political history. He was Professor in History and 
Politics in the School of Social Sciences and Asian 
Languages at Curtin University of Technology until 
his retirement in 2002, and is now Professor 
Emeritus. He is currently Chairperson of the 
Parliamentary History Advisory Committee, and a 
Parliamentary Fellow (History). Professor Black has 
had numerous publications and considerable media 
exposure in regard to parliamentary history in 
Western Australia. 
 

 

VISIT FROM U3A MAURITIUS MEMBERS 

Mauritius U3A members Raj and Kamini Shurvan 
visited our U3A (UWA) in January 2015. Read more 
about their visit on page 20. 

 

CENTRAL REGION EXCURSION TO LAKE 

NAVARINO 

 

 

A group of members of the Central Region made 
their annual excursion to Lake Navarino last October. 
Read the full story on page 6. 

 

Contacts in your local U3A Region: 
 Central   9341 3631 
 Joondalup   9305 3370 
 Lesmurdie Hills  9453 1436 
 Mid-North   9276 9670 
 North Coast (Warwick) 9447 5406 
 Rockingham & Districts 9593 9852 
 South East Metro  9350 5992 
 South West Metro  9457 1962 
 Swan Hills   9274 3224 
 Wanneroo   9206 3440 

 
See pages 13-16 for information 

on Regional Meetings and Study Groups. 

 

U3A COUNCIL 

President: Peter Alcock (9447 5406) 
petara@iinet.net.au  
Deputy President: Geoff Smith (9279 3803) 
nuthatch77@iinet.net.au 
Hon. Treasurer: Valerie Buckley (9527 2911) 
valeriebuckley@westnet.com.au 
General Secretary: Vacant 
Membership Secretary: Contact U3A (UWA) 
Office (6488 1857) info@u3auwa.org  
Inform Editor: David Phillips (9593 9852) 
dph87111@hotmail.com 
Website Coordinator: Geoff Smith (9279 3803) 
nuthatch77@iinet.net.au 
 

U3A OFFICE 

Please note that the U3A Office is open for 
business on Mondays, Wednesdays and Fridays 
from 9am to 12noon. 
Location: Building 7, University of Western 
Australia, Princess Road, Claremont, WA 6010. 
Post to: U3A (UWA) Inc, University of Western 
Australia (M421), 35 Stirling Highway, Crawley WA 
6009. 
Phone: 6488 1857. 
Email: info@u3auwa.org 
Website: www.u3auwa.org 
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           PRESIDENT’S REPORT 

We are now well and truly into year 2015 and I wish you all a 
happy and healthy year of living and learning. 

Year 2014 ended for most Regions with Christmas lunches and 
General meetings to elect Office Bearers for the coming year. 
Thank you to those who have chosen to put their hand up to 
help our U3A (UWA) prosper. During the last year your 
organization has operated without a General Secretary or an 
Office Manager and, from April, may not have a Treasurer. This 
puts more of a burden on the other volunteers, but at some point 
the system is likely to break down without more assistance from 
members. So this is a call for a General Secretary, Office 
Manager and Treasurer! Each of these roles could be shared 
between two people if you feel unable to commit to be there for 
the whole of the time. 

A browse of the Regional Programs show an excellent array of 
activities, talks and interest groups which have been put 
together by the Program Coordinators but, if you have a 
particular interest that you believe is not being catered for, talk to 
your Coordinator as you might be the person to get it started. 

Another great series of City Courses has been put together by 
Alan Mortimer and you will notice there has been a slight 
increase in some of the costs of these courses. This has been 
brought about by increased charges imposed by the State 
Library. 

This first edition of Inform for the year includes the notice for the 
AGM to be held on 12 April 2015 which I encourage you to 
attend. The presentation from Professor David Black promises 
to be most rewarding. If you are unable to attend the meeting for 
some reason, please make use of the Proxy voting form which is 
available from your Regional Secretary. This edition of Inform is 
the first to be circulated in digital format to those who have 
chosen that option. The advantages include savings in postage 
cost and paper, as well as the use of colour throughout the 
Newsletter at no additional cost. The online membership 
application now includes the option of receiving the newsletter in 
paper or electronic format, however the default option is by 
paper so you will only receive the e-mailed copy if you specify 
that option. 

I look forward to enjoying more U3A activities with you this year 
however, if I am to nominate for the role of President for a 
further term, I would like some assurance that we will have filled 
the three positions mentioned above.                     Peter Alcock. 
 

SIGNS OF THE TIMES 

by Angela Pritchard, South West Metro Region 

This may be considered an observation of changes over recent 
years in the way we live. My story is about visiting Rottnest 
Island, loved by many of us. My daughter and I first discovered it 
about sixteen years ago when she had two very small children. 
Our unit had no spoons, no sheets, no saucepans, but the view 
from the two small bedrooms was a joy, and we loved the whole 
holiday island. We returned each year for a while and watched 
as accommodation blossomed and our two small ones grew 
increasingly dexterous and adventurous. The local store had 
more varied items each year, and banks of telephone boxes 
were constantly in use requiring 50 cents to call the mainland. 
We played on the beach during the day and at night there were 
jigsaws, card games, pick-up sticks and even, good heavens, 
conversations. 

After a break of several years, I returned last summer with my 
family which now includes teenagers. It appears that every unit 
currently has a large flat screen television, and with the advent 
of mobile phones, the phone boxes stand unused.  

Irritated by the constant television in our villa on our first evening 
I went for a walk. No one wanted to come with me. Televisions 
blared from almost every living room as I wandered the street to 
the deserted shopping precinct, and it was probably about nine 
o’clock as I neared our unit on return.   

It’s difficult to become lost on Rottnest Island with the ocean 
visible from most areas. However it is different for a three-year-
old after dark. I noticed a small girl-child alone in an unlit front 
yard and stopped. 

“Hi, sweetie. You okay?”   

“We’re on holiday,” she said. 

“Me too,” I agreed. 

She was all right, but didn’t know where Mummy was. 

“Well, I’ll stay with you till we find her,” I promised, aware that 
she seemed to have no fears that anything unpleasant could 
happen to her. Brilliant parenting? I wasn’t sure. 

The villa she was outside was in darkness, but opposite lights 
were glowing. We crossed the street together and I opened the 
gate. 

“My shoes,” she said pointing.  

“Well then, we’ll just knock on the door,” I said. It seemed 
simple. 

“They’re not home,” small one announced. “They’ve gone out for 
breakfast.” 

Breakfast? Oh dear, I thought, this could be a long night. I also 
thought this is crazy. I cannot take this child to my unit. That 
could be construed as kid-napping. Here I am, a responsible 
woman, a mother, a grandmother, and I cannot pick up this child 
or even take her hand. I am dictated to by political correctness 
gone mad. 

By now most units were in darkness, however further along, 
right on the beach, was a brightly lit one with loud music coming 
from it. Together we went to the door and I knocked. It appeared 
no one heard above the music and laughter, so I banged louder. 

A young woman opened the door and I opened my mouth to 
speak. 

“Oh my god, that’s my daughter,” she exclaimed. “Oh, thank 
you, thank you so much.” 

“Well, it’s only Rottnest,” I said, “not…” The sentence dangled 
between us. 

MID-NORTH REGION WALK THE ZIG-ZAG 

TRAIL AT KALAMUNDA 

It was a cool October 2014 spring morning with a light drizzle in 
Dianella when eight of us set out for to Kalamunda to walk the 
Zig-Zag Trail. Ten o’clock was to be our starting time. We parked 
on the lower level and small passenger buses took us up the 
steep, winding road to the top of the hill. 

It was raining fairly heavily and people were deciding whether or 
not to walk. Umbrellas were being blown about and hoodies 
flipped over the head. It was difficult for our group of seniors.  
Although we had been prepared for the rain, it was the wind and 
cool air and unsure underfoot that sent six of us in the returning 
bus to the shopping area. Two hearty souls decided, come what 
may, they would proceed down. 

The tent of the Scottish pipers was filled with its members 
getting out of the rain. Flags were flapping about and small stalls 
at the top were also unsure of what to do. They eventually 
closed although they were only to stay open until 12.30pm. 
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We began to walk up to the Fruit and Vegetable Market following 
the consumption of a hot cup of tea or coffee. Large pellets of 
water poured down on us as though on frayed rope. The gutters 
on each side of the streets ran with about 10 cm of sweet, fast-
flowing water carrying leaves and blossom. Everyone scattered 
under the tent sides of stall holders. The hoodies did not stop 
much water and soon we were soaked. I wore a modern pink-
mauve “windcheater” with hood. The seams let in water and the 
wrist and waist bands were saturated with wet and cold water. 
Cold water ran down the windcheater and my slacks became 
saturated. Water filled my New Balance walkers as we walked 
through the street and gutters, and my socks and feet sloshed 
about. 

Cars drove slowly in deference to pedestrians as children, 
parents and elderly sought higher ground. We, in a bedraggled, 
disjointed group, first sought the café of our choice to sit and 
refill. We soon found each subsequent café full of those who had 
walked up before us. Eventually we were able to secure a 
couple of seats near two women who had also been water-
swept outside. The staff were harried but extremely helpful. 

One of our members was recognised by a lady at the table who 
is an Opera singer/busker in the Fremantle area and was 
investigating Kalamunda as a potential place to busk. The coffee 
was hot and most welcome. 

We then set off round the local shops. It still poured rain and a 
white mist hid everything beyond the next street. There were 
stalls with honey, food (Turkish bread, cheese, spinach, spicy 
sauce), cosmetics, vegie stands “just those picked this morning”, 
lemons, apples, bottlebrush (maroon) plants, flowers and herbs.  
Water cascaded down walls and awnings, and sellers flapped 
about in plastic wear. 

With our few purchases, we made our way back to the car park.  
Wet shoes, wet bottoms and “sorry to wet the seat, not to worry 
it is only water”. We drove home in a soggy state and how good 
were a warm shower, warm PJ’s and uggies! 

A few days later, I met up with the two women who had decided 
to walk the Zig-Zag Trail to the top in the rain. “Our shoes did not 
get wet!” they said quietly. The rain had stopped and umbrellas 
were not needed. It was a lovely, brisk walk which they did it in 
approximately one and quarter hours. The walk down was 
magnificent, the views over the city were magic and they took 
many photographs. Camels were at their stalls but not being 
ridden.  
 

 

Margaret and Christine brave the weather on the trail 

Stalls had closed to some extent but were only to remain open 
till 12.30pm. They got their Passports stamped as they passed 

each post. Three year olds were running down, older people 
were enjoying the walk and the day, and a number of bands 
were in place on the way down. They had walked the Zig-Zag 
Trail. They had done it before and it was another successful 
descent. For the six of us, it remains on a bucket list wish. 

              Leila Cue. 
 

ROCKINGHAM & DISTRICTS REGION VISIT TO 

HISTORIC GUILFORD 

Despite early threats of rain, the weather was perfect for our 
expedition to Guilford on Friday 31 October 2014. We arrived 
soon after 10am and had sufficient time for a quick coffee before 
assembling at the Museum in the Old Gaol. There we were 
made very welcome by Celia Miller, President of the Swan & 
Guildford Historical Society and then enjoyed tours of the 
precinct with our informative guides Lester and Gail. The Gaol 
was built not for convicts, but to hold any member of the local 
community who misbehaved. It is brick built and was erected in 
three stages over the period 1841-1866. It initially included a 
room used as a Court Room, until the Courthouse was built next 
door in 1866. The Guilford Visitors’ Centre is now housed in this 
building.  

Another building on the site is Taylor’s Cottage. It was relocated 
from Meadow Street to the Museum site in 1983. It is believed 
this was originally built as a stable in 1863 and converted to a 
home for the Taylor family in the early 1880’s. This two roomed 
cottage with verandas on two sides accommodated a large and 
ever growing family. With the basic furniture and equipment on 
display, it gives a good idea of living conditions of the poorer 
members of society. There was also an outside “dunny” 
complete with redbacks and snake! 

Other items on display included a wash house and various 
pieces of agricultural equipment. All the domestic items on 
display sent us down memory lane, with mangles and coppers, 
wood stoves and meat safes among them. 

Following the tour we established ourselves across the road in 
Stirling Square for a picnic lunch and were delighted that some 
members of the Swan Hills Region of U3A (UWA) were able to 
join us.   

After lunch we visited the Potters House next to the Museum, 
and were treated to a fascinating and informative demonstration 
by Cathy from the Guildford Village Potters Club. There was 
time to view the many and varied pieces on display, and 
tempting members to purchase.   

It proved to be very a very popular outing, and there is already 
some talk of making another expedition from Rockingham by 
train to discover more about the history. 
                                                                              Diana Morgan.  

 

SOUTH WEST METRO REGION VISIT TO 

WOODMAN POINT QUARANTINE STATION 

A group of members from the South West Metro Region made a 
visit to Woodman Point Quarantine Station on 23 October 2014. 
Full details will not be repeated here as there was an extensive 
write-up on the visit of another Region to Woodman Point on the 
back page of Issue #115. 

 

The happy, smiling SW Metro Region Group 
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U3A NETWORK REPORT 

On Wednesday 28 January five U3A representatives met with 
the Minister for Seniors and Local Government, The Hon. Tony 
Simpson, and his chief policy adviser, Judy Tennant. Those 
attending were Peter Flanigan, Don McDonald and Paul 
Thiessen, all members of the U3A Network Committee, with 
Pauline Yarwood and Rosemary Grigg also in attendance 
representing U3A (UWA) Perth. We were impressed with the 
Minister’s grasp of issues involving Seniors. 

 

Left to right, Pauline Yarwood, Minister Tony Simpson, 
Rosemary Grigg and Peter Flanigan 

Although he had not heard of U3A before the meeting had been 
arranged, he had been briefed and was sympathetic with our 
aims and objectives and readily appreciated our desire to get 
our message out to the broader community. Many organisations 
such as National Seniors and Retirees’ Associations focus on 
benefits and/or financial support for their members. We pointed 
out that U3A was not this type of lobby group but a self-help 
group where seniors could keep their minds active and also 
enjoy social interaction. He informed us that there were 368,000 
Seniors Card holders in WA and the number is growing rapidly. 
Last year 100 gold cards were issued to people turning 100. 
There is a Seniors’ Kiosk in Perth near the corner of William and 
Hay Streets where information can be obtained. 

In regard to dealing with State and Local Governments, he 
recommended that we persist with local Councils as they have 
the resources to work in the Seniors’ area, and many hold 
Seniors’ Expos. There is no central coordination for these so 
individual Councils will have to be approached. He also 
suggested we seek out other bodies such as COTA, National 
Seniors and the Seniors Ministerial Advisory Council. The WA 
Lotteries Commission is the best avenue for substantial grants 
for events such as a State Conference and an anniversary 
publication. 

With regard to the increasing cost of printing, he strongly 
recommended using local MPs’ offices. Colour printing is more 
expensive but he may be able to assist with one off projects 
such as promotional pamphlets. He would like to see us feature 
in the 2016 edition of the WA Seniors’ Directory. 

The Minister talked about new planning developments for 
communities that were senior friendly, providing facilities but 
keeping them part of the wider community. There are also new 
developments in technology that can assist people to stay in 
their own homes such as a kettle that sends an SMS to a family 
member when it is switched on in the morning. 

Altogether we thought it was a productive meeting and one that 
gives us a few ideas on which to follow up.  

A reminder that the World U3A Conference will be held in 
Brisbane on 28 and 29 May 2015. Details are available from 
their Website u3abrisbane.org.au                      Peter Flanigan. 

MEMBERSHIP DATA 

You may be interested to see the trends in membership 
numbers in our Regions over the past three years. It is 
pleasing to note that just prior to this issue of Inform going to 

the printer, our total number has risen to 1013, which is an 
increase of some 14% since the lowly numbers of year 2013. 
This is a great result for U3A (UWA) and may our publicity 
methods prosper. 

REGION Dec 
11 

Apr 
12 

Dec 
12 

Apr 
13 

Dec 
13 

Apr 
14 

Dec 
14 

Central 172 159 174 155 155 159 176 

Joondalup 75 68 76 69 69 72 79 

Lesmurdie Hills 38 36 40 33 33 27 31 

Mid-North 84 82 88 67 67 74 72 

North Coast 120 105 119 113 113 124 124 

Rockingham 75 65 70 72 72 64 67 

SE Metro 110 105 109 92 92 93 102 

SW Metro 209 220 238 234 234 250 270 

Swan Hills 61 55 59 55 55 61 64 

Totals 944 895 973 890 890 924 985 

 

U3A CHOIR 

The Choir extends to all U3A members a healthy, happy and 
prosperous New Year. Our final performance for 2014 took 
place at the South West Metro Region of U3A in Melville.  The 
Region held its Annual General Meeting, interspersed with an 
array of songs, including traditional Carols sung by the Choir. 
We take this opportunity to sincerely thank this Branch, for the 
friendly hospitality, extended to our members, including their 
enthusiastic applause at the end of each round.  More 
particularly, we are especially grateful for the $100 donation 
provided to the Choir to assist with ensuring that the Choir will 
continue through 2015. 

Dinah Heap, our very energetic Treasurer, put together a 
tremendous Christmas Raffle which resulted in a profit of $108. 
Choir members extend their appreciation and thanks to her for 
her diligence in the role of Treasurer.  Choir members had a 
celebratory Christmas Lunch at a renowned Chinese Restaurant 
in Northbridge to conclude our successful year. Our thanks to 
Wendy Harris for organising this relaxed and delicious lunch. 

What a fantastic year 2015 promises to be for the U3A Choir. 
We commence in March in a brand new hall at St. John’s 
Church, Aberdeen Street, across the road from Central TAFE. 
The Blue Cat Bus stops very close to the Hall, making it a very 
easy trip from the CBD, the Underground Train Station and the 
Esplanade Train and Bus Stations. There is always coffee (and 
cake!) to enjoy after Choir at the State Library or Citiplace cafes. 

If you want to smile, be happy and make new friends, then come 
along, join the Choir and you will find a wonderful experience to 
add to your life.  Even if you think “I can’t sing”, be assured that 
a number of Choir members also believed that was the case for 
them. Now, they have found a voice and, together with many 
members with very fine voices, the U3A Choir experience will 
provide you with joy every time it meets. Male members are 
especially welcome. 

Enrolment details are available in the City Courses brochure. 
We meet on the 2

nd
 and 4

th
 Tuesdays of the month at 10.00am, 

with our first session beginning in March. The fee is $35 per 
semester.                                                                 Joan Allnutt. 
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SCIENCE CORNER 

At Kemerton Industrial Park, some 15km north of Bunbury just 
off the Forrest Highway, is a chemical plant that produces silicon 
metal. The plant is operated by the Silicon Metal Company of 
Australia, SIMCOA. The silicon is produced by the reduction of 
quartzite (SiO2) with charcoal (C) in two high temperature 
electric arc furnaces:      [Code, (s) = solid, (g) = gas] 

SiO2(s) +  2C(s)  →   Si(s)  +  2CO(g) 

Quartzite is a semi crystalline form of silica and is mined near 
Moora, while the charcoal is obtained from heating Jarrah wood 
in retorts. While the overall reaction shown above looks simple, 
the full mechanism of the reaction is in three steps: 

The charcoal reacts with the molten silica to form a gaseous 
species silicon monoxide (SiO): 

 SiO2  (s) +  C(s)  →   SiO(g)  +  CO(g) 

The SiO then reacts with more charcoal in the lower reaches of 
the furnace to form silicon carbide (SiC): 

SiO(g)   +  2C(s)  →   SiC(s)  +  CO(g) 

The silicon carbide then reacts with more molten silica to form 
the silicon metal (Si) which is collected and tapped off at the 
base of the furnace:        

SiC(s)   +  SiO2(s) →   Si(s)  +  SiO(g)  +  CO(g) 

However there is oxygen present in the upper reaches of the 
furnace and any un-reacted silicon monoxide is oxidised to a 
form of silica known as silica fume: 

2SiO(g) +  O2(g)  →   2SiO2(s) 

Since this is a rapid reaction of two gases, the resultant silica 
fume is an amorphous product of spherical particles of extremely 
small micron (one millionth (10

-6
) of a metre) in size. The 

electron micrograph below shows a typical sample of fume 
where these amorphous spheres are in the range of 1-10 
microns: 

 

The silica fume in the gaseous effluent is vented away for 
collection in a large filtration facility called a bag-house. Some of 
the reactant quartzite and carbon, together with the intermediate 
silicon carbide are drawn to the bag-house in the silica fume, 
such that a typical composition of silica fume is 93% amorphous 
silica, 3% free carbon, 2% crystalline silica and 2% silicon 
carbide. The presence of silicon carbide in the silica fume 
proves that the reaction mechanism shown above is valid. 

Overall, 85% of the original quartzite is converted into silicon 
metal with the other 15% resulting in silica fume. The cost of 
running the electric arc furnaces is very high, such that both 
products must be sold to make the process commercially viable. 

What are the uses of silicon metal and silica fume? About 50% 
of the silicon metal produced at SIMCOA is used in the 
aluminium industry to improve the strength of aluminium. This 
ability of silicon is of importance to the automotive industry 
where for example components made from aluminium alloys 
provide a strong and lightweight replacement for heavier cast 
iron engine blocks and steel wheels. Out of curiosity, all Harley 
Davidson motorcycle wheels contain SIMCOA silicon. By 
reducing the weight in automobiles, fuel consumption decreases 
and resulting greenhouse gas emissions are reduced. The other 
50% is primarily exported to the USA where it is used in the 
manufacture of silicone lubricants, greases and resins, antifoam 
agents and fabric softeners. Silicon is also utilized in the fast 
growing industries of high speed communication and solar 
energy. The manufacturing of semiconductor chips, optical fiber 
and liquid crystal displays is made possible due to the 
conducting properties of silicon. Ultra high purity silicon is being 
used in the manufacturing of solar panels, making it possible to 
use the sun’s rays to generate electricity to provide power. 

Silica fume is used as an additive to concrete. When cement is 
mixed with water many compounds are formed including calcium 
silicate hydrates (abbreviated CSH) and calcium hydroxide, 
Ca(OH)2. The CSH gel is known to be the source of strength in 
concrete. When silica fume is added to fresh concrete it 
chemically reacts with the Ca(OH)2 to produce additional CSH 
which increases the compressive strength and chemical 
resistance of the concrete. The second role that the silica fume 
is a function of its very small particle size. It fills the voids 
created by free water in the matrix and refines the microstructure 
of the concrete, creating a much denser pore structure. So silica 
fume modified concrete is not only stronger but it lasts longer 
due to its resistance to aggressive atmospheric environments. 

The free carbon content of concrete must be well below 6% 
otherwise the concrete will be offensively black in colour rather 
than the aesthetically pleasing grey colour. My interaction with 
SIMCOA began in 1989 when I, in collaboration with the 
Chemistry Centre (WA), took up a challenge from the company 
when they were producing silica fume with a free carbon content 
well in excess of 6% which could not be sold. As previously 
stated, 15% of the electricity is used in the production of the 
silica fume by-product and this must be sold for economic 
viability. My work was to devise chemical methods to analyse 
the various components of the fume. Samples of the effluent 
stream from the furnace to the bag-house were collected at 
various times and analysed for their free carbon and silicon 
carbide, and these results were correlated with the conditions 
operating in the furnace. The results led to furnace practices 
being modified resulting in the production a highly marketable 
fume with only 3-4% carbon content. An article entitled “How a 
Research Project Lifted SIMCOA’s Exports” was published in 

the September-November 1993 issue of the WA Department of 
Mines and Petroleum’s journal “Prospect”, where the results of 
the cooperative project were described as an export success for 
SIMCOA.  

In addition, a chemical method was developed to analyse the 
crystalline silica content of the fume, in particular that in the 1-20 
micron particle size range. Crystalline silica in that size range, 
when inhaled, can cause silicosis. We found the percentage in 
that range to be very significantly below Occupational Health 
and Safety Standards, which was a great relief for SIMCOA. 

The research proved a win-win for SIMCOA, Curtin University 
and the Chemistry Centre (WA). SIMCOA lifted its export 
earnings, eight papers were published in influential international 
journals, and my Third Year and First Class Honours students 
won many awards for their research reports. My own success 
was promotion at Curtin University to an “Aspro”, an academic 
acronym for an Associate Professor!                    David Phillips. 
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CENTRAL REGION EXCURSION TO LAKE 

NAVARINO 

On a glorious spring morning of 6 October 2014, twenty-six 
members of the U3A Central Region met at Mount Claremont 
Community Centre for our annual excursion.  

Friendly coach-captain Ken provided occasional commentary 
as we passed striking buildings of the newly opened Fiona 
Stanley Hospital, developing suburbs following the Kwinana 
Freeway and then traversed the flat coastal plain to a welcome 
morning tea stop at the Pinjarra Art and Craft Centre. We 
appreciated green paddocks with grazing beef cattle near the 
Murray River before reaching Waroona and ascending the 
Darling Scarp through a steep valley road to Marri (Corymbia 
calophylla) and Jarrah (Eucalyptus marginata) forest. 

Crossing the earth-fill Waroona Dam, Ken mentioned that the 
captured water was used primarily for irrigated agriculture on 
the coastal plain but it could also be pumped to interconnected 
reservoirs. We noted some ducks and boating activity on Lake 
Navarino, as well as the V-shaped wooded valley below the 
dam wall. 

After a generous midday meal, of roast beef with vegetables, 
followed by a delicious apple crumble dessert and coffee/tea at 
the licensed Lake Navarino café/restaurant, we had time for a 
brief walk in the adjacent shady forest. We could hear and see 
Redtail  Black Cockatoos (Calyptorhynchus banksii) feeding 

high in the forest canopy Marri honky nut on forest floor leaf 
litter). A male Red-winged Fairy Wren (Malarus elegans) was 
also busy, calling and flitting about the forest undergrowth.  

Ken then returned our very contented party safely to Mount 
Claremont before peak-hour traffic.  

                                                       Gabor Bedo. 
 

HANGING OUT THE WASHING THE DAY THE 

DOODLE-BUG LANDED 

by David Bindley, Central Region 

In 1944 when I was seven years old, there had been a 
dramatic change in the way the Second World War was being 
fought. The Germans whose fortunes were not going too well, 
had devised a new weapon, the V1 Flying Bomb also known 
by the hapless population of London as the Doodle-Bug. The 
Doodle-Bug was a very simple device having short stubby 
wings, a pulse jet engine and a large bomb that exploded on 
impact. There was no on-board guidance system and once 
launched the flight path was fixed. However, due to the 
vagaries of wind and weather and manufacturing imperfections 
built-in by forced labourer in Germany weapons factories many 
bombs never landed on their intended target. 

The bombs were launched from ramps housed in underground 
silos along the coast of France pointing out across the English 
Channel towards Central London. Having reached a preset 
distance from London the jet engine would cut out and the 
bomb glide silently into a school, factory, or private house. The 
only way the Germans could find out how effective their 
bombing was and whether there was a need for some 
technical adjustments was to find out where the bombs landed.  
This information was sent back to Germany by their 
undercover agents, unfortunately for the Germans many of 
these agents had been turned by the British and who then sent 
false information to the Germans.  

A continual problem for the Germans was that a significant 
proportion of Doodle-Bugs where destroyed over the English 
Channel by British fighter pilots tipping them off course with 
their wing tips others were brought down by an array of cables 

tethered to barrage balloon between London and the south 
coast.    

All through the period of flying bombs I lived with my parents in 
Byfleet, a small village eighty kilometres from the south coast 
and fifty kilometres from London. At an early stage of the war 
many families decided to have an air-raid shelter built in their 
back gardens and we were no exception. Our shelter was 
about three meters square and made of red brick with a flat 
concrete roof. It was completely above ground with a blast wall 
to protect the entry door. I clearly remember my Dad taking me 
into the shelter and showing me a cranked metal handle 
sticking out of the wall opposite the entry door. He explained 
that should the entry door become blocked by an exploding 
bomb then this handle could be turned and a section of 
brickwork would become loose so that it could be removed for 
escape. I found this information really interesting and very 
reassuring but it also represented an ongoing temptation that, 
I’m pleased to say, I resisted to try turning the handle to see if 
it would really open a hole in what looked to be a very solid 
wall. In no way was our shelter attractive but its ugliness was 
softened by a large sycamore tree, who’s seeds winged their 
way to earth like so many mini-propellers each autumn, and a 
couple of hazel nut bushes with spring catkins and delicate 
leaves. 

Living in the country, as we did, meant that it was unlikely we 
would be bombed. However with London only about fifty 
kilometres away it was not unusual to hear enemy bombers 
and see Doodle-bugs over-fly the village on their way to 
London. I remember one morning being in the garden with my 
mother as she hung out the washing and hearing the drone of 
an aircraft, as I thought. But my mother pointed out not an 
airplane but a low flying Doodle-Bug in the sky to the East of 
us. Suddenly the Doodle-Bug engine stopped and there was 
silence. This was unusual because most of the flying bombs 
we had seen flew high over the village and only cut their 
engines when they were closer to London. This one must have 
malfunctioned and my mum’s agitation made me feel nervous 
as to what might happen next. We hurried inside the house 
rather than the shelter, which it seemed to me did not enthuse 
my mum with much confidence. 

Some short time later we heard a loud explosion quite close.  
This lead to much speculation as to the landing place of the 
bomb.  Could it be the aircraft factory two kilometres away with 
massive damage or may be our school down the road with 
classes cancelled for months. From my point of view, being a 
Saturday the school was the go. But alas this was not to be as 
the school was in viewing distance and appeared to be in one 
piece.  Another possibility was that the bomb had landed on 
the posh private St. George’s Hills golf course or perhaps 
flattened the ancient Manor House full of evacuees from 
London’s East End. In fact the bomb had landed in a very 
unlikely place, nearly on top of an isolated game keeper’s 
cottage at the entrance to a large private estate about three 
kilometres from the village. 

The next day my dad took me to see what had happened.  The 
cottage had practically been demolished, and lying beside it 
was the twisted and split casing of the Doodle-Bug looking like 
a stranded whale.  By some fluke or miracle the old couple 
living there had come out unscathed but shocked. Their 
salvation was that they had climbed under their solid oak 
kitchen table when they heard the Doodle-Bug’s engine cut-
out, and that the table had withstood the falling timbers and 
bricks. 

The large crater produced by the bomb subsequently filled with 
water and became quite an attractive pond that several ducks 
decided to make their home. Each time I think of the pond I am 
reminded of my mum hanging out the washing and of the day 
the Doodle-Bug landed. 
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POWER POINT HINTS 

Here are some useful hints in preparing Slideshows and 
presenting on computers other than yours. 

 Running Your Slide Show on another Computer  

You may be doing your presentation on a computer at a 
new location. If the computer has the same version of 
PowerPoint installed as you used to create your 
presentation, you won't have a problem. Simply bring along 
your presentation on a thumb drive. If you don't know what 
the destination computer has on it, you should choose 
“Pack and Go” from the file menu (version 2003 and 
before). A wizard will start up. Answer all the questions, 
and make sure you include the viewer. Run the viewer on 
the computer where you are giving the presentation. 

PowerPoint 2007 or 2010 presentations (having a .ppsx 
extension) are not compatible with an earlier version 

(unless saved as the earlier version). It maybe a good idea 
for you to have a copy of PowerPoint 2010 viewer available 
on a flash drive. It is a free download. 

 Creating Slides 

1. Type in upper and lower case letters - avoid all 
uppercase as it appears that you are shouting. 

2. Use short phrases and keywords in font size 18 or 
larger. Avoid long sentences and paragraphs that will 
encourage your audience to read ahead rather than listen 
to what you have to say. Use the Notes feature if you think 
you will forget to say something. "Bigger is Better", "Less is 
More", and "Keep it Simple" are the rules when it comes to 
presentations. 

3. Use a Sans-Serif font like Arial. Choosing this typeface 
will make your slides easy to read and make them look 
professional. Be consistent with the typeface, weight, size, 
style and colour of your fonts. 

4. Light coloured backgrounds and dark coloured text work 
best in a room with the lights on. Whatever you choose, be 
consistent from slide to slide. 

 Presenting the Slide Show 

When you are giving a presentation at a facility that you are 
not familiar with it might be a good idea to bring along a 
backup of your presentation on paper.  

1. Practice your slide show before your presentation.  

2. Don't get carried away with fancy slide transitions, sound 
effects and animation. 

3. Most important - talk to your audience, not to the screen. 
                                                                     Roger Watson. 

ORIGIN OF GOOGLE 

I hope that this appeals to our readers who either have or 
do not have a computer/Internet. 
In ancient Israel, it came to pass that a trader by the name 
of Abraham Com did take unto himself a healthy young 
wife by the name of Dorothy. Dot Com was a comely 
woman, broad of shoulder and long of leg. Indeed, she was 
often called Amazon Dot Com. And she said unto 
Abraham, her husband, "Why dost thou travel so far from 
town to town with thy goods when thou canst trade without 
ever leaving thy tent?" Abraham did look at her as though 
she were several saddle bags short of a camel load, but 
simply said, "How, dear?" Dot replied, "I will place drums in 
all the towns and drums in between to send messages 
saying what you have for sale, and they will reply telling 
you who hath the best price. The sale can be made on the 

drums and delivery made by Uriah's Pony Stable (UPS). 
Abraham thought long and decided he would let Dot have 
her way with the drums. The drums rang out and were an 
immediate success. Abraham sold all the goods he had at 
the top price, without ever having to move from his tent.  

To prevent neighbouring countries from overhearing what 
the drums were saying, Dot devised a system that only she 
and the drummers knew. It was known as Must Send Drum 
Over Sound (MSDOS), and she also developed a language 
to transmit ideas and pictures - Hebrew To The 
People (HTTP). And the young men did take to Dot Com's 
trading as doth the greedy horsefly take to camel dung. 
They were called Nomadic Ecclesiastical Rich Dominican 
Sybarites, or NERDS.  

And lo, the land was so feverish with joy at the new riches 
and the deafening sound of drums that no one noticed that 
the real riches were going to that enterprising drum dealer, 
Brother William of Gates, who bought off every drum maker 
in the land. Indeed he did insist on drums to be made that 
would work only with Brother Gates' drumheads and 
drumsticks. And Dot did say, "Oh, Abraham, what we have 
started is being taken over by others." And Abraham 
looked out over the Bay of Ezekiel, or eBay as it came to 
be known. He said, "We need a name that reflects what we 
are." And Dot replied, "Young Ambitious Hebrew Owner 
Operators". "YAHOO," said Abraham. And because it was 
Dot's idea, they named it YAHOO Dot Com.  

Abraham's cousin, Joshua, being the young Gregarious 
Energetic Educated Kid (GEEK) that he was, soon started 
using Dot's drums to locate things around the countryside. 
It soon became known as God's Own Official Guide to 
Locating Everything (GOOGLE). That is how it all began! 

THANK YOU PETER AND ROSEMARY 

When I read the article written by Peter Flanigan and 
Rosemary Grigg and titled “Car Licences” in Issue #116 of 
Inform, I was on the cusp of paying my car licence for 
2015. Inspired by the article, I went on-line and filled out an 
application form for a Seniors’ discount, took it and my 
relevant ID cards into the licensing office, waited half and 
hour in a most comfortable seat and was attended to by a 
very personable young lady. Not only did she process the 
discount on the current fee payable she submitted an 
application for back-dated discounts for the last five years. 
A week and a half later I received a $500+ cheque from the 
Department of Transport Licensing. So, if you’re not 
receiving a car registration discount, follow the advice of 
Peter and Rosemary and check it out! 

               Carol Hudson, Mid-North Region. 

HOMOGRAPHS 

Here are a few homographs that sum up the complexities of 
the English language: 
The bandage was wound around the wound. 
The farm was used to produce produce. 
The tip was so full that it had to refuse more refuse. 
He could lead if he would get the lead out. 
When shot at, the dove dove into the bushes. 
I did not object to the object. 
The insurance was invalid for the invalid. 
There was a row among the oarsmen about how to row. 
They were too close to the door to close it. 
The buck does funny things when the does are present. 
A seamstress and a sewer fell down into a sewer line. 
The wind was too strong to wind the sail. 
Upon seeing the tear in the painting I shed a tear. 
I had to subject the subject to a series of tests. 
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CITY COURSES – FIRST SEMESTER 
Courses are run at locations in the Perth CBD, mainly in rooms at the State Library or Citiplace 

Community Centre. Inquiries to Alan Mortimer, Course Coordinator on 9450 2398 or 0401784777 

 

COURSE/DATE(S) TIME PRESENTER/VENUE 
ANDROID TABLET WORKSHOP  Roger Watson 

7 April and 21 April      9.30am – 1.00pm Citiplace, Perth   

ART APPRECIATION  Rosemary Grigg 

2nd Wednesday, 8 April - 9 September  1.00 – 2.00pm Central TAFE, Northbridge 

CONVERSATIONS WITH ARTHUR TONKIN Arthur Tonkin 
2nd and 4th Thursday, 12 March - 25 June       11.30am – 1.00pm State Library Room 2.9 

CURRENT AFFAIRS  Nicky Dair 
2nd Thursday, 12 March - 11 June 11.15am – 12.45pm State Library Kimberley Room G3     

FILM DISCUSSION 
1st Tuesday, 3 March - 2 June 9.30 – 11.00am State Library Kimberley Room G3 

FRENCH LANGUAGE Michelle Denise 

1st and 3rd Tuesday, 5 May - 16 June 11.15am – 12.45pm State Library Kimberley Room G3 

IPAD WORKSHOP  Roger Watson 
3 March and 17 March 9.30am – 1.00pm Citiplace, Perth 

IPAD WORKSHOP (REPEAT)  Roger Watson 
5 May and 19 May 9.30am – 1.00pm Citiplace, Perth 

THE JEWS, THEIR HISTORY AND THE STATE OF ISRAEL Rabbi Sheryl Nosan Lantzke 

2nd and 4th Thursday, 26 March - 25 June 9.30 – 11.00am State Library Room 2.9      

‘ONE OFF’ LECTURE SESSIONS ON VARIOUS SUBJECTS John Leach 
1st and 3rd Tuesday, 3 March - 2 June 1.30 – 3.00pm Citiplace, Perth     

LITERATURE  Maureen Hart 
1st Tuesday, 3 March - 2 June 11.30am – 1.00pm State Library Room 2.9      

MAH-JONG  Maureen Thompson 
2nd and 4th Thursday, 12 March - 25 June 1.00 – 2.30pm Citiplace, Perth 

MATHEMATICS FOR NON MATHEMATICIANS Peter Flanigan 
4th Thursday, 26 March - 25 June 11.15am – 12.45pm State Library Kimberley Room G3 

PHILOSOPHY  Hans Hoette 
2nd and 4th Thursday, 12 March - 25 June 9.30 – 11.00am  State Library Kimberley Room G3 

PHOTOGRAPHY - DIGITAL CAMERA TECHNIQUES Jim Hopson 
16 June 2.00 – 3.30pm Citiplace, Perth   

ROCK ART OF THE BURRUP 
April, May  Dates and times to be finalised 

SCIENCE & TECHNOLOGY DISCUSSION Ken Mullin 
3rd Tuesday, 17 March - 16 June 11.30am – 1.00pm State Library Room 2.9       

U3A CHOIR  Marg Petrovich 
2nd and 4th Tuesday, 10 March - 23 June  10.00am – 12.30pm St John's Lutheran Church, 16 Aberdeen Street   

U3A FILM GROUP Peter Alcock      
Tuesdays 12.00 – 3.00pm U3A Office, Princess Road, Claremont
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UNIVERSITY OF THE THIRD AGE 

(THE UNIVERSITY OF WESTERN AUSTRALIA) INC. 

 

TWENTY-EIGHTH ANNUAL GENERAL MEETING 

 

To be held on Sunday 12 April 2015 at the State Library Theatre, Perth 
commencing at 1.45 pm 

 
AGENDA 

 
1. OPEN AND WELCOME  

 
2. ATTENDANCE AND APOLOGIES  
 
3. CONFIRMATION OF MINUTES OF AGM HELD ON 13 APRIL 2014  
 
Moved .......................................... Seconded ..........................................  
4. MATTERS ARISING FROM THE MINUTES  
 
5. ASSOCIATION TREASURER’S REPORT  
 
Moved .......................................... Seconded ..........................................  
 
6. PRESIDENT’S REPORT  
 
7. ELECTION OF PRESIDENT  
 
8. APPOINTMENT OF TRUSTEES  
 
9. INTRODUCTION OF DELEGATES FOR THE 2015 COUNCIL  
 
10. GENERAL BUSINESS  
 
11. CLOSURE OF MEETING  
 
Following the official business, there will be a presentation of U3A (UWA) “Certificates of 
Appreciation” followed by a talk by Professor David Black entitled “People, Politics and 
Power – A Personal Perspective”, so please stay and enjoy the talk and fellowship at the 
conclusion of the formal business.  
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UNIVERSITY OF THE THIRD AGE 

(THE UNIVERSITY OF WESTERN AUSTRALIA) INC. 

 

TWENTY-EIGHTH ANNUAL GENERAL MEETING 

 
To be held on Sunday 12 April 2015 at the State Library Theatre, Perth commencing 

at 1.45 pm 
 
Notice is hereby given to all members of the University of the Third Age (The University of 
Western Australia) Inc. that the twenty-eighth Annual General Meeting will take place on 
Sunday 12 April 2015 at the State Library Theatre commencing at 1.45 pm. Please note 
that only financial members are able to vote, so please update your membership prior to 
attending.  

 
Registration will commence at 1.15 pm. Please arrive early. Every member attending the 
A.G.M. must sign their Regional Register as this will become part of the record of the 
A.G.M. A quorum of 10% of the membership is the minimum requirement, so we urge you 
to be one of the 100 members to attend. Members unable to attend the A.G.M. in person 
may assign to another financial member the authority to vote as a Proxy on the assignor’s 
behalf. Please note that “no member shall appoint more than one Proxy simultaneously. 
No member may act as a Proxy for more than one assignor at any meeting”. (Standing 
Orders 9.1.2.).  
 
Authority to act as a Proxy must be in writing on the form provided by the Association. The 
Proxy Voting Forms will be available from Regional Secretaries, or may be requested from 
the General Secretary prior to 12 noon on Monday 6 April 2015. All Proxies must be 
presented to the General Secretary at the A.G.M. before the commencement of the 
meeting. 
 
Nominations for the election of President of U3A (UWA) Inc. may be lodged with the 
General Secretary prior to 12 noon on Monday 6 April 2015. Nominations for President 
can be taken from the floor on the day at the meeting.  

 
The Officers of the Association will be appointed at the first meeting of Council following 
the A.G.M. The Regional Delegates will be introduced to the membership at the A.G.M. 
and assume their role as Councillors at the first meeting of the Council following the 
A.G.M.  

 
Peter Alcock.  
President.  
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U3A (UWA) Inc 

Statement of Income and Expenditure  

For Year ending 31 December 2014 

 

  

  
2014 

 
2013  Variance  

INCOME $ 
 

$  $  
Subscriptions 2014       29,558.22  

 
       28,050.00          1,508.22  

Grants / Sponsorship                  -    
 

                -                     -    
Seminar         4,225.00  

 
         3,960.00  

 Single Course/Grant 
  

       17,093.00  
 BankWest Interest           746.17  

 
 1,411.93           (665.76) 

City Courses      11,630.00  
 

       11,737.10           (107.10) 
U3A Choir        3,751.50  

 
                -            3,751.50  

Sundry           150.00  
 

    475.00  
 

Total      50,060.89           62,727.03  
 

      EXPENDITURE 
    Council payments to 

Regions     11,674.00  
 

    11,220.00           (454.00) 
Volunteer/Delegates 
Allowance       3,653.50  

 
      2,599.00        (1,054.50) 

Affiliate Memberships          755.50  
 

         691.00             (64.50) 
Executive allowance          505.00  

 
         221.00           (284.00) 

Newsletter       7,981.07  
 

      9,117.10         1,136.03  
City Courses     16,670.20  

 
    16,025.75           (644.45) 

U3A Choir       4,197.00  
  

      (4,197.00) 
Single Courses                 -    

 
    16,013.90        16,013.90  

State Library Lecture       1,230.20  
 

      1,890.98            660.78  
Seminar       8,871.70  

 
         658.21        (8,213.49) 

Bank Fees          140.00  
 

           97.64             (42.36) 
Insurance       1,207.75  

 
      1,239.75              32.00  

Copyright/Licences            65.00  
 

         325.76           260.76  
Publicity/Web Page       1,370.63  

 
      3,703.35         2,332.72  

Photocopying                 -    
  

                 -    
Postage          730.00  

 
         903.00            173.00  

Printing and Stationery       2,440.80  
 

      2,417.57             (23.23) 
Telephone/Internet          607.86  

 
         394.85           (213.01) 

Capital Acquisitions       1,179.00  
 

      7,909.52         6,730.52  
Maintenance          100.00  

 
         332.80            232.80  

Miscellaneous          213.10  
  

         (213.10) 

      
Total     63,592.31        75,761.18  

 

      
      
Surplus or (Deficit)   (13,531.42)      (13,034.15) 
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U3A (UWA) Inc 

Statement of Assets and Liabilities 

as at 31 December 2014 
 

Council  Regions     Total    2013  
      $         $          $        $  

Membership Funds:  
Balance as at 1 January 2014  24,748.81  45,388.14    70,136.95  84,071.75  
Variance: Surplus or (Deficit)            (13,531.42)  (1,718.74)  (15,250.16)    (13,395.18)  
Balance as at 31 December 2014  11,217.39  43,669.40    54,886.79  70,676.57  
 
Represented by:  
Current Assets  
Cash at Bank     10,340.06  34,704.71   45,044.77   62,707.11  
Receipts not Banked           -   10,111.98   10,111.98       489.00  
Term Deposit     20,000.00       508.13   20,508.13  31,252.91  
Cash on Hand/Paypal Account       567.33  45,324.82        45,892.15     1,330.03  
  30,907.39     30,907.39  95,779.05  
 
 
Current Liabilities  
Subscriptions in Advance   19,650.00    1835.42    21,485.42   19,440.00  
Unpresented Cheques          40.00         -          5,662.48       

19,690.00    1835.42    21,525.42   25,102.48  
 
Net Assets     11,217.39       43,489.40    54,706.79   70,676.57  
 

     

      
The President  
Council of the University of the Third Age (UWA) Inc.  
University Extension University of Western Australia M421  
35 Stirling Highway  
Crawley Western Australia  
 

Annual Audit 2014 

 
I have reviewed the accounting records of the Council of the University of the Third Age (University 
of Western Australia) Inc. and am satisfied that  
 

 The statement of Income and Expenditure for the period 1 January 2014 to 31 December 
2014 accurately reports the financial activities of the Council for the period; and  

 

 The statement of Assets and Liabilities as at 31 December 2014 is an accurate statement 
of the financial position of the Council at that date.  

 
Although not part of the Council Audit, the combined finances of the nine U3A (UWA) Regions are 
included in the statements to provide a wider financial view.  
 
Sheree Stewart, CA, CTA 
Honorary Auditor. 
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REGIONAL PROGRAMS – MARCH AND APRIL 2015 
 

CENTRAL REGION 
Meets on alternate Mondays from 1-4pm at the Community Room of the Grove Library, corner of Stirling 

Highway and Leake Street, Cottesloe. 
 

2 Mar 1pm NO MEETING – PUBLIC HOLIDAY  
  2.30pm NO MEETING – PUBLIC HOLIDAY                                          
16 Mar 1pm Franz Liszt: His Later Years                Keith White 
 2.30pm The Evolution of the Passenger Ship                     Chris Frame                                                
30 Mar 1pm The Czech Republic: Land of my Birth Vlasta Thomas 
 2.30pm The First Homefront: Western Australia's War, Professor Deborah Gare, 
  1914 – 1918 Notre Dane University 
13 Apr 1pm Norfolk Island Gabor Bedo 
 2.30pm Connect Groups: Helping Support Groups and Josephine Caputo and 
  Individuals in the Community Antonella Segra 
27 Apr 1pm NO MEETING – PUBLIC HOLIDAY  

 2.30pm NO MEETING – PUBLIC HOLIDAY  

 
Meets on alternate Mondays at Mount Claremont Community Centre, 105 Montgomery Avenue, Mt. Claremont 

1- 2pm  Current Affairs Discussion 
2- 3pm  Literature and Music Group      

                 

JOONDALUP REGION 
Meetings take place at the Rob Roddick Community Centre, Dampier Avenue, Kallaroo (opposite St. Ives 
Retirement Village). Meetings are held from 11am to 3pm on the second and fourth Mondays, with a social BYO 
lunch and refreshment break between 1pm and 1.30pm. This is followed by a Guest Speaker. There are no 
meetings on Public Holidays. 
The Special Interest Group facilitator is Terry Westmoreland (9304 8426). The Mah-jong Group meets every 
Monday at 11am, except on Public Holidays, and the facilitator is Trish Lau-Veach (0422 318 304). The 1

st
 Book 

Club meets at 11.45am on the second Monday of the month, and the facilitator is Brenda Hugo (0418 859 955). 
The 2

nd
 Book Club meets at 11.45am on the fourth Monday of the month, and the facilitator is Patricia Lysons 

(9309 1607). The Gardening Group facilitator is Clive Paternoster (9305 7231) and the Group meets by 
arrangement with members. The Discussion Group facilitator is Terry Westmorland (9304 8426). The Digital 
Camera Group facilitator is Catherine Swan (9404 7412) and the Group meets by arrangement with members. 
The Creative Writing Group facilitator is Patricia Lysons (9309 1607). The Happy Wanderers Group facilitator is 
Margaret Bender. Social Events are posted on the noticeboard and read out in notices. The Region has an e-
mail address u3ajoondalupregion@outlook.com for member queries, and the Region contact person is Janis 
Davis (9305 3370). 

 
9 Mar 11.30am Special Interest Group Terry Westmorland 
 11.30am Creative Writing Group Patricia Lysons 
 11.30am Mahjong Trish Lau-Veach 
 11.45am 1

st
 Book Club Brenda Hugo 

 12.30pm Discussion Group Terry Westmorland 
  2pm Volcanoes around the World Jenny Bevan 
23 Mar 11.30am Special Interest Group Terry Westmorland 
 11.30am Mahjong Trish Lau-Veach 
 11.45am 2

nd
 Book Club Patricia Lysons 

  12.30pm Discussion Group Terry Westmorland 
  2pm Lee Kuan Yew David Hutton 

13 Apr 11.30am Special Interest Group Terry Westmorland 
 11.30am Creative Writing Group Patricia Lysons 
 11.30am Mahjong Trish Lau-Veach 
 11.45am 1

st
 Book Club Brenda Hugo 

 12.30pm Discussion Group Terry Westmorland 
  2pm Circumstances Giving Rise to Hitler: 1918–1939 Elton Brown 
27 Apr 11.30am Special Interest Group Terry Westmorland 
 11.30am Mahjong Trish Lau-Veach 
 11.45am 2

nd
 Book Club Patricia Lysons 

 12.30pm Discussion Group Terry Westmorland 
 2pm C.O.T.A.: The Art of Ageing          Emeritus Prof. Bob Ziegler 

mailto:u3ajoondalupregion@outlook.com
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LESMURDIE HILLS REGION 
Meets on first and third Tuesdays from 10am-12noon at Falls Farm, Cagney Way, Lesmurdie. Inquiries to 

Pollyanne Hill on 9291 6652. 
 
3 Mar Macular Degeneration Georgina  Ryan 
17 Mar Climate Change Prof Ross Edwards 
24 Mar Coffee Club 
31 Mar Excursion to an Apiary 
7 Apr The Earth – One in a Million Peter Flanigan 
21 Apr Amongst the Big Game Margaret Smith 
28 Apr Coffee Club 

 
   
 

MID-NORTH REGION 
Mid-North members meet on alternate Mondays at the Church of Christ Community Hall, 68 Waverley Street, 

Dianella (opposite Centro Dianella) 
 

2 Mar 11.45am Afghanistan Margaret Lloyd 
(Labor Day) 2pm  Board Games Members 
16 Mar 11.45am Further Travels in Spain Rhonda Algaba 
 2pm  Early Immigration to WA Corry Donovan 
30 Mar 11.45am The National Trust’s Golden Pipeline Project  Anne Brake 
 2pm Female Pharaohs Russell Decke 
13 Apr 11.45am Growing Up in Kalgoorlie Margaret Kuhne 
 2pm  Across the Timor Sea Jan Roberts 
27 Apr 11.45am Western Australian History before 1829 Merv Hill 
  2pm  C.S.Lewis – Scholar, Writer and Christian 
   Apologist Geoff Beyer 

         
Music Group 

Meets fortnightly on Tuesdays from 1.15 – 3.15pm at Dianella Community meeting rooms, 18 Kerry Street, 
Dianella (alternate week to Mid-North meetings). Contact Ann (9444 7782) 

Film Club 

Meets on alternate Monday mornings to view a recently released film, with coffee afterwards.  
Contact Carol on 9370 5692 (please leave a message) 

Discussion Group 

Meets monthly on a Tuesday for coffee/chat at 10am, upstairs at Myer Morley in the coffee shop.  
Contact Margaret (9276 3081) 

Excursions 

Will be discussed at meetings or contact Ginie on 9271 7263 for further details. 

  

NORTH COAST (WARWICK) REGION 
Meetings are held every Friday in the Ellersdale Park Football Clubrooms on Ellersdale Avenue in Warwick. 
Contact Terry on 0401358026 or 94091412. 
The Walking Group departs from the clubrooms at 1.00pm on Fridays and other times by arrangement. Contact 
Nina (9309 5560) or verena.bronkhorst5@bigpond.com.  
Check the Website www.u3auwa.org for changes or additions. Fifth Friday outings are organised and 
announced at the regular meetings. 

 
6 Mar 12 noon  Music Appreciation Terry Harvey 
 1pm  Walking Group Nina  
 2pm  Jorg Jorgenson Paul Thiessen 
13 Mar 12 noon  Book Club Anka Babich 
 1pm  Walking Group Nina  
 2pm  Robots Peter Flanigan 
20 Mar 12 noon  Committee Meeting  
 1pm  Walking Group Nina  
 2pm  Geology of Ancient and Modern Egypt Jenny Bevan 
27 Mar Noon  Poetry John Buxallen 
 1pm  Walking Group Nina  
 2pm  Sir John Monash Meryl Manoy 
10 Apr Noon  Book Club Anka Babich 

mailto:verena.bronkhorst5@bigpond.com
http://www.u3auwa.org/
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 1pm  Walking Group Nina  
 2pm  Show and Tell Members 
17 Apr Noon  Committee Meeting  
 1pm  Walking Group Nina  
 2pm  Hospitality Adventure in New Zealand Marion Alexander 
24 Apr Noon  Poetry John Buxallen 
 1pm  Walking Group Nina  
 2pm  Roman Gypsies Terry Harvey 
 

 

ROCKINGHAM & DISTRICTS REGION 
Main meetings are held at Masonic Hall, Wanliss Street, Rockingham, first and third Fridays commencing 
at 1.30pm. For Group Studies meetings contact the Group leaders as listed below. (ML indicates Murdoch 
Library is the venue, SB indicates Safety Bay Library is the venue.) 

 
6 Mar 1.30pm Rockingham – Management Plan for the Future Mayor Barry Sammels 
20 Mar 1.30pm Has the United Nations Organisation been a Failure? Arthur Tonkin 
3 Apr 1.30pm GOOD FRIDAY – NO MEETING  
17 Apr 1.30pm Australian-American Relationships Professor David Black 

               
Group Studies Meetings 

2
nd

 Mon Mar, Apr 10am WA History (ML) Ann 9592 7386 
3

rd
 Mon       Mar, Apr 2pm Poetry/Play Reading (ML) Diana 9593 2313 

4
th

 Mon Mar, Apr   2pm Music ONE Iris 9592 2483 
2

nd
 Tues Mar, Apr            times vary Cinema Visit Liz 9527 9471 

3
rd

 Tues  Apr 2pm Book Club 1 Gary 9550 4920 
4

th
 Tues  Mar, Apr 2pm Book Club 2 (SB) Sandra 9529 1120 

1
st
/3

rd
 Wed Mar, Apr 10am Open Learning Liz 9527 9471 

4
th

 Wed Mar, Apr 1.30pm Scrabble Group Wendy 9527 1560 
Every Thur Mar, Apr 2pm Cryptic Crosswords Anne 9592 4298 
2

nd
 Fri Mar, Apr 10am Coffee Group Wendy 9527 1560 

 
 
 

SOUTH EAST METRO REGION 
Meetings are on the first and third Fridays at the East Victoria Park Family and Community Centre. 

Inquiries to Norman on 9367 5904. 
 
6 Mar 2pm WA Herbarium: Western Australian Myrtles: Forest  
  Giants to Lilliputians Dr Barbara Rye   
20 Mar 2pm A Journalist’s Life Peter Kennedy 
3 Apr  GOOD FRIDAY - NO MEETING  
16 Apr 11am Perth Concert Hall – Diego Matheuz  Conducts 
(Thur)  Rachmaninov’s Symphony #2 Margaret  9457 3480 
17 Apr 2pm So You Want To Be A Music Critic? Neville Cohn 
30 Apr 11am Perth Concert Hall – Director/Harpsichord Paul Dyer, 
(Thur)  Shaun Lee–Chin, Violin: J.S.Bach : Orchestral Suite #4: 
  Vivaldi : 4 Seasons Margaret  9457 3480 

 
The following Group meets at East Victoria Family and Community Centre every Friday from  

11.30am - 12.30pm unless otherwise notified 
Qigong: An easy-to-follow sequence of gentle movements to increase body/mind energy-flow 

to enhance well-being. This is suitable for all and the Tutor is Doreen Boss (9472 5072) 
 

The following Groups meet at McDougall House, Clydesdale Street, Como 
1

st
 Mon 1.30pm Current Affairs  Maureen 9350 5992 

3
rd

 Mon 2pm Philosophy  Julia 9472 3015 
4

th
 Mon 2pm Play Reading Alan 9450 2398 

The following Group meets at a members’ home 
4

th
 Sat 2pm Book Club Maureen 9350 5992        
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SOUTH WEST METRO REGION 
Most regular meetings are held at the Miller Bakehouse Museum, 7 Baal Street, Myaree. History, Mahjong, 
World Happenings and Games are held at Kadidjiny Park Hall, 72 Kitchener Road, Melville. Some 
meetings are held in members’ homes. Please contact the appropriate person below for meeting and 
venue information. The Region now has a mobile phone contact number on 0450 198 413. 

 
3

rd
 Mon 10.30am  Women’s Coffee Club Judy    0427 409 791 

4
th

 Mon 9.50am Looking at Books Ann 9457 1879 
Every Tues 1pm Mahjong Kaye 9457 7144 
1

st
 Tues                   (time varies) Going to the Movies James 9272 4929 

1
st
/3

rd
 Tues  9.30am Writing Life Stories Gaye        9330 3544  

2
nd

 Tues 10am Reading 21
st

 Century Writing Ann 9457 1879 
3

rd
 Tues 1.30pm Poetry Daphne 9364 3583  

4
th

 Tues 10.30am Men’s Coffee Club Dennis 9317 7919 
1

st
 Wed 2pm Book Group No. 2 Audrey 9317 8240 

1
st
 Wed 9.30am Current Affairs Forum Dawn 9317 7687  

Every Wed 1pm Beginners Mahjong Rhys 9335 6703 
Every Wed 1pm Ukele Playing Erin     0416 100 146  
2

nd
 Wed 9.30am History Phyl 9364 3604 

3
rd

 Wed 9.30am World Happenings Pat 9332 3190 
3

rd
 Wed 9.30am Music Louise 9330 2630  

4
th

/5
th

 Wed 9.30am Writing for Pleasure Robert 9339 6315  
4

th
 Wed 9.30am Games Group Alice 9364 9511 

Every Friday 9.30am Mahjong Kaye 9457 7144 
3

rd
 Sat 2pm Melville Lecture James 9272 4929  

The Melville Lecture is held in the Apollo Room, Melville Recreation Centre, corner Stock Road and Canning Highway, 
commencing at 2pm. Visitors are welcome. Entry fee of $3 includes afternoon tea. 
21 March  Dr Anil Subramanya, “The Legacy of the Incan Civilisation in and around their Capital of 

Cusco, Peru”. 

The lecture will largely take the form of a photographic journey of the wonders of this relatively short lived empire. Their 
adaptation of the landscape to take advantage of the environment, the associated horticultural skills, their construction 
expertise, and some of their religious practices will be some of the topics covered. Dr Subramanya's talk will also include 
Machu Picchu. 

SWAN HILLS REGION 
Meets at 1.30pm on Fridays at Polytechnic West, Lloyd Street, Midland (formerly Swan College of TAFE) 

in Lecture Theatre, Block “D”, behind the Administration Block “A”. 
 
6 Mar Perth City and its Trams David Brown 
13 Mar A Bobby in Hampshire Tony Harding 
20 Mar How to play Sudoku Tony Donovan 
27 Mar Parkinson’s Disease, WA Janet McLeod 
3 Apr GOOD FRIDAY - NO MEETING  
10 Apr Visit to Garden Island Members 
17 Apr New Zealand Holiday Brian and Marilyn Loader 
24 Apr  Letters from Abroad (WWII serviceman) Tony and Corry Donovan 
29 Apr Social lunch, venue to be advised Members 

 

WANNEROO REGION 
Meets at 1.30 pm on the last Thursday of each month at the Wanneroo Recreation Centre, 275 Scenic Drive, 

Wanneroo. Inquiries to Richard on 9206 3440. 
 

26 February The Process of Writing  Geoff Bebb and Michelle Denise 
26 March Yellagonga - Discover the Diversity      Gary Tate 
30 April         Living Well with Asthma Education               Annette Raison 

  

 
CONVERSATION  

Meets at 10am on the first and third Thursday of the month at Drabble House, Nedlands. 
Contact Jean on 9284 1731 or at jeanr64@bigpond.com 

mailto:jeanr64@bigpond.com
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MY MOTHER’S STORY 

by Felicja Rodkiewicz, Rockingham & Districts Region 

I would like to tell a story about a journey with a view to 
explaining why although I am Australian, I have a Polish name 
but speak with a Scottish accent. The story starts not in 
Scotland but in Poland. The journey from Poland is a long one 
and takes a few years, crossing many borders. 

My mother was born in 1908 in a large village located in the 
foothills of the Carpathian Mountains, in the south eastern part 
of Poland bordering on the Czech Republic and the Ukraine, 
not far from the well-known village of Krosno. Poland’s location 
in Eastern Europe meant that throughout history it has been 
invaded and conquered, and thus its borders constantly 
changed.  At one time in fact the country did not exist at all. 

My mother was the eldest in the family and had very little 
schooling. She was responsible for looking after her brothers 
and sisters while my grandparents worked on their land. There 
was a twenty year gap between my mother and my youngest 
aunt. 

Conditions in Poland were very poor, especially in rural areas. 
Even in 1966, when I visited my grandparents, scythes and 
sickles were still being used to cut the crops and a threshing 
machine driven by horses went from village to village.   

At the time of the outbreak of war my mother was engaged to 
be married. In order to make some money she left home and 
went to work for an aunt who ran a boarding house. The town 
she was in was occupied by both Russian and German 
soldiers. The war devastated Poland as the country was totally 
unprepared. By the end of September 1939, members of the 
government and military personnel who had never formally 
surrendered, left Warsaw and entered into exile, firstly in Paris 
and then in London. Polish pilots who made their way to 
London played an important role in the Battle for Britain 
against the Luftwaffe, and the Polish soldiers played a major 
role in the Battle for Monte Casino in Italy.  

Between February 1940 and June 1941 there was deportation 
of Poles to the Soviet Gulags. It began with government 
officials, military personnel and dissidents, but eventually 
extended to families including women and children. At about 
6am one morning, sometime in 1941, there was a sharp knock 
at my great aunt’s door. It was the NKVD - the Peoples 
Commissariat of Internal Affairs. Fortunately for my mother she 
was given time to pack a few belongings. She had the 
presence of mind to take a feather doona and some items 
which included a black velvet suit. The doona served not only 
as a means of carrying her belongings on her back, but as a 
mattress, a pillow, and for covering herself in the freezing cold 
conditions she was about to endure.  

The next part of the story is the horrendous journey to a forced 
Labour Camp somewhere in Siberia. My mother rarely spoke 
about that journey of thousands of kilometres travelling in a 
cattle truck with no sanitary facilities, food, clean water and 
often in freezing conditions. It is quite difficult to imagine so 
many people crammed into these trucks for weeks at a time, 
not knowing where they were heading except that it was in an 
easterly direction. On reaching their camp the prisoners lived 
in very rough wooden huts.  My mother’s work was baking 
bread, where the daily ration was very small and the flour was 
often old and stale, full of weevils as well as other vermin. Her 
job was subsequently changed. She was given a horse and 
cart and sent out to the surrounding forests to chop and fell 
trees. In order to survive and obtain their food rations, each 
person had to complete their allocated quote called a “norm”. 
No “norm” no food. The wood had to be stacked in a certain 
way so that the guards could tell whether the “norm” had been 
reached. One of the overseers took my mother aside and 
showed her how to stack the outer logs correctly and then fill in 

the centre with scraps. She always achieved her “norm” and 
thus survived. 

On 22 June 1941 the relationship between Russia and 
Germany changed with the instigation of Operation 
Barbarossa, the code name of Germany’s invasion of the 
Soviet Union. This changed the fate of the Polish people 
interned in the Labour Camps. Needing the support of the 
Allies, Stalin reversed his policies in respect to Poland. Firstly 
he gave recognition to the Polish Government in exile led by 
General Sikorski in London. He also agreed to the formation of 
a Polish Army to be led by General Anders who had been 
released from the Lubyanka Prison in Moscow. In addition he 
declared an “amnesty” for Polish workers in the labour camps. 
How could it be an “amnesty” when people like my mother had 
never committed any crime? 

The next stage of my mother’s journey was her exodus from 
Russia. This journey was not back to Poland but to the port of 
Kransnovadok on the Caspian Sea, and then across the sea to 
Persia (now Iran). Here, General Anders was forming the 
Army, primarily from any young men and boys who were 
released from the Labour Camps.  

 

This journey, often on foot, went through places with exotic 
sounding names such as Kazakhstan, Tashkent and 
Samarkand. However, the journey almost mirrored the one to 
Siberia with unsanitary conditions, scarcity of food and water 
and long hold-ups in sidings waiting for transport to continue 
the journey. Any food that was available usually consisted of a 
thin greasy watery soup tasting of mutton with occasionally a 
few paltry vegetables. My mother survived this forced trek. The 
boats crossing the Persian Sea were filled to overflowing as 
General Anders was afraid that the Russian regime would stop 
this exodus. 

The conditions were considerably more favourable on arriving 
at the temporary Displaced Persons Camp at Pahlavi in 
Persia. There, more food was available and there were various 
Agencies including the Army running the Camps. It was at this 
stage that my mother joined the Polish Army and became a 
nurse.  

From Pahlavi she embarked on another boat voyage which 
eventually took her to Tanganyika and to a Camp in the 
foothills of Mt. Kilimanjaro in Africa. The camp was fairly well 
organised with a school, clinics and some social activities. The 
International Red Cross assisted in running the Camp in 
conjunction with other British Agencies. From there she 
ventured to Durban in South Africa where she lived in a grass 
hut with other females in conditions similar to the Camp in 
Pahlavi. From there my mother sailed to the United Kingdom in 
February 1944. I have a certificate that was given to her when 
she crossed the equator on 22 February that year. 
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Felicjaôs mother 

The final part of this epic story takes place in the Polish Military 
Hospital at Taymouth Castle near Aberfeldy in Perthshire, 
Scotland. Her black velvet suit had made it all the way from 
Poland to Scotland! She was a nurse at the Hospital and this is 
where she met my father. My father was in the Polish Army 
and at some time had contracted tuberculosis and was sent to 
Taymouth Hospital to recuperate. When released from hospital 
at the end of the war he was unable to work, but was able to 
support us by making soft toys and leather bags. At that time 
we lived in a village near a town called Auchtermuchty which 
was also the home of the famous Scottish Musician, Jimmy 
Shand. We moved to the town of Kirkcaldy in 1949, known as 
the “lang toun” due to its 1.4 km long main street, its long 
historical background and an industrial town. 

The poem “The Boy in the Train“ by Mary Campbell Smith has 
these lines in it: 
“For I ken masel by the queer like smell 
That the next stop’s Kirkcaldy.” 

That smell was linseed oil form the used in the manufacture of 
linoleum, where my father found employment at Nairns 
Linoleum Factory after being given the all clear by the doctors. 
In 1974 my Uncle Frank who had also ended up in a Displaced 
Persons Camp after the war, came to Scotland on a visit. My 
mother had been able to make contact with him while he was 
still in Germany through the International Red Cross. After his 
visit I decided to pack my bags and emigrate to Australia. So 
that’s how it all came about!  My mother never really wanted to 
travel anywhere else, so she stayed in Scotland until the end 
of her life. 

 

INTRODUCING SPEAKERS, MONITORING 

TALKS AND THANKING SPEAKERS 

 Introducing the Speaker 

The purpose of an introduction is to establish a basis for a two-
way relationship between the audience and the speaker. 
Introductions set the stage for the speaker by arousing the 
interest of the audience. 

An introduction should include the speaker’s name and the title 
of the speech. It is not necessary to read a lengthy CV - 
information about a person’s background and chosen topic 
should be minimal. A brief statement of the speaker’s 
qualifications in relation to the topic is all that is required. 

Identify who he or she is and the specific experiences the 
speaker has had that qualify him or her to speak on the 
subject. Your responsibility is to introduce, not to make a 
speech and no introduction should be longer than 60 to 90 
seconds. 

Words such as ‘without further ado’ and ‘it is indeed a great 
pleasure’ are unnecessary and are not as effective as ending 
with a simple, ‘Ladies and gentlemen – John (or Joan) Smith.’ 

 Monitoring Talks 

The person introducing the speaker is responsible for ensuring 
that time limits are not exceeded. If the time limit is exceeded 
there is a correspondingly shorter time for questions and 
answers. If a speaker appears to be going over time is may be 
helpful to rise and approach the podium, thereby giving a 
signal to the audience to wind up. The speaker should then be 
asked if there are any questions. 

Questions asked from the front of the room may not be heard 
by everyone and it may be necessary to repeat the question 
before it is answered so that all may understand the response. 
One needs to be alert to the kind of questions that could 
encourage the speaker to engage in a long discourse, and it 
may be necessary to tactfully intervene should this happen. 

Members should refrain from engaging in some long preamble 
about their own personal experiences when framing questions. 
To prevent this from happening it may be necessary to say 
something like: ‘Are there any questions? And could you 
please keep them brief?’ Nobody should be allowed to ask a 
second question while others are anxious to speak. 

 Thanking the Speaker 

President Roosevelt once gave this advice to his son: ‘Be 
sincere, be brief, be seated.’ If only some people called upon 
to thank speakers had received this advice! 

Thanking a speaker is a relatively simple task. Unfortunately 
we have all experienced times (sometimes with 
embarrassment) when someone has been asked to thank a 
speaker, and, quite overlooking the fact that he or she is to 
speak on behalf of the members, has used the occasion to 

relate his or her own knowledge or personal experiences. 

Occasionally they’ve gone further by asking another question, 
thereby requiring the speaker, who had ended the 
presentation, to return to the microphone. 

During the presentation it is a good idea to jot down one or two 
interesting points. This indicates that the person to thank has 
been attentive to the speech and thus compliments the 
speaker. Then, remembering to use the microphone to ensure 
that remarks can be heard by both the speaker and audience, 
make brief references to those pertinent parts of the talk. It is 
not necessary to face the speaker standing alongside as he or 
she will hear what is being said when the entire audience is 
being addressed. 

Briefly thank him or her for what he or she has given in terms 
of information, ideas, enjoyment and/or inspiration. 

This is not an opportunity to relate personal experiences on the 
same or a related topic, and it is not an opportunity to ask 
further questions. One should not give a summary of the talk, 
expand on the subject, express a personal opinion or take 
issue with any aspects raised. By avoiding the use of the 
words ‘I’’ and ‘myself’’ the temptation to do so is considerably 
lessened. 

If the speech has been poor simply express appreciation of his 
or her time and presence. A few well-chosen, sincere words 
appropriate to the occasion and the applause that follows will 
make the speaker’s efforts worthwhile. 

Conclude by thanking the speaker on behalf of the Region, 
presenting the gift (if any) and leading the applause - but do 
not announce the applause. It is generally considered that the 
vote of thanks should not take much more than one minute. 

The person responsible should ensure that there is no undue 
delay caused by members eager to chat with their guest if 
afternoon-tea is being served, or when it is time for departure. 
A common courtesy would be to accompany the speaker off 
the platform and give assistance with equipment if necessary. 
                                          Sonia Kellett. 
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CRYPTIC CROSSWORD No.117 by Sonia Kellett 
1  2  3  4  5  6  7 

 

             

 

8      9       
 

             

 

 10       11  12   
 

13             

 

14       15 16     
 

      17       

 

18    19  20       
 

            21 

 

22  23      24     

 

             

 

25      26       
 

Across: 
1. The spread of the loaf (7) 
5. Phoney things that bog us down (5) 
8. Serve out excessive praise in the kitchen (5)  
9. Comeback with one poster possibly (7) 
10. Sam may find medicine in the lab (6)  
11. Coming fourth? It’s all Greek to me! (5) 
14. Combs with a brush (6) 
15. This is camp food at the beach (6)  
18. Leaving someone in this way could be churlish somehow (5)  
20. Amuse in a royal way to start (6) 
22. Mutter peculiarly? No, sound it out! (7) 
24. An angel takes a turn on a new thought (5) 
25. Ron or Don could be the provider (5) 
26. Turned out, Don initially left out unhappily (7) 
Down: 
1. Go like lightning! To a kind of hole, maybe (4)  
2. A final at the start of the try (9) 
3. Theatrical cupboard? (7) 
4. They’re a right shame in a way for some women (6) 
5. Animal - of 24 inches, perhaps? (5) 
6. Step on it, to find the energy (3)  
7. This situation is affected somehow by car noise (8)  
12. The glow above might pall somehow (9) 
13. Stole Ida somehow to keep her away (8) 
16. Tango back in the middle of a relative clue (7) 
17. Receiving a summons he was inclined to squirm (6) 
19. Not a shy person but someone over-excited (5) 
21. Trade to a proven deal (4) 
23. It’s said one has to earn the container (3) 

WORD JUMBLE No. 5  
How many words of 4 letters or more, including at least one nine-letter word, 
can you compile from the letters in the grid below? All words must contain the 
centre letter and each letter may only be used once. There must be no plurals 
or verb forms ending in “s”, no hyphenated words, no proper names and no 
swear words. Good 13 words, Very Good 18 words, Excellent 24 words, 
Genius 30 or more words.      
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

__________________________________________________

__________________________________________________

__________________________________________________

__________________________________________________

__________________________________________________ 

SYMMETRICAL WORD BOXES 
                        by Sonia Kellett 
(Answers to each clue go down as well as across) 
No.1 
1. Defraud 

2. Animal 
3.  -  Dingo, TV presenter 
4. Person born in Asia 
5. Very small 

1 2 3 4 5 

     
     

     
     

     
 
No.2 

1. Wanderer 
2. Layer of upper atmosphere 
3. Idiot 
4. Positive electrode 
5. Brightest star in the constellation of Cygnus 

1 2 3 4 5 

     
     

     
     

     
 

Solutions to Crosswords: 
 
Cryptic #116: 

Across: 5. Scope 8. Pullover 9. Tutus 10. 
Reveille 11. Blade 14. Sty 16. Brogue 17. 
Assert 18. Wow 20. Vapid 24. Stalwart 25. 
Sepia 26. Permeate 27. Atone. 
Down: 1. Apart 2. Clove 3. Logic 4. Zealot 6. 
Churlish 7. Plunders 12. Ornament 13. Ignition 
14. Sew 15. Yaw 19. Ostler 21. Climb 22. Cabal 
23. Strew. 
 
Utterly Clueless #116:  

Across: misted, usage, oases, pot, bra, greek, 
neutral, quirk, mrs, lentils, unseen, hip, eve, 
aloe, high, disc, published, shod, goat, twos, 
ado, any, scorns, flighty, duo, knees, llamas, 
sumac, gut, cat, haiku, field, reject 
Down: saris, dog, users, sees, ask, pouted, 
gals, arm, pen, trivia, bun, area, nephews, ales, 
quits, kelp, light, noughts, his, ebony, hit, class, 
zodiac, lay, dock, hall, dogmas, song, humid, 
reuse, net, flex, hat, dual, oak, she, cur.  
 
Word Jumble No.4: 

Acai, acari, actor, aortic, calf, carat, carol, cart, 
citral, claro, clot, coal, coat, coif, coil, coir, 
coital, cola, colt, coral, corf, coria, craft, croft, 
facial, fact, factor, FACTORIAL, farci, fico, floc, 
focal, foci, folic, fractal, frolic, ictal, laic, lector, 
loci, lorica, lotic, octal, orca, otic, racial, taco, 
talc, torc, toric, trifocal.      

N I A 

E E T 

C U N 
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VISIT FROM U3A MAURITIUS MEMBERS 

During January this year I had the pleasure of  
welcoming Mauritius U3A members Raj and 
Kamini Shurvan who were in Perth to visit their 
daughter and to establish links with U3A (UWA) 
in Perth.  

U3A Mauritius (U3AM) commenced in 
September 2013 when it was confirmed as a 
member of the International Association of 
Universities of the Third Age (IAUTA) at 
Uppsala, Sweden. It was a “first” for Mauritius, 
the African region and the Indian Ocean. It was 
officially launched in its own country on 30 
November 2013 at the University of Mauritius in 
Moka. They already have around 1000 
members throughout the country. They conduct 
a wide range of courses including yoga, laughter 
yoga, astrology, nutrition & health, philosophy, 
psychology, sports & nutrition, Tai Chi and 
swimming. They have their own individual motto 
“It’s never too late to start something new”. 

I was presented with a plaque to commemorate 
the occasion, seen here with Kamini and Raj at 
the U3A (UWA) office. 

 

 

 

Office volunteers Kay Rae (left) and Chez Coleman 
(right) with Kamini Shurvan from Mauritius U3A 

There is an great opportunity for exchanges 
between us so perhaps a Group Tour to 
Mauritius could be organised in the not too 
distant future. 

They have an excellent Website which can be 
found at u3amauritius.org. 
                                     Peter Alcock. 
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From the Editor: 
To all contributors, be you scribes, 

poets, travellers or a Region 

correspondent, please do not wait 

until the next deadline to send 

already prepared articles or Regional 

programs. It is of great assistance to 

have them earlier, and it saves having 

to send reminder e-mails to Program 

Coordinators. 

The deadline for the May-July 

2015 issue is 5.00 pm on Friday 3rd  

April 2015. 

E-mail:  dph87111@hotmail.com 

Mail: Dr David Phillips, 100 

Proserpine Loop, Port Kennedy, 

WA 6172. 

Telephone: 9593 9852. 

 

mailto:dph87111@hotmail.com

